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[bookmark: _Hlk65053104]CITY OF WIXOM
49045 PONTIAC TRAIL
REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
TUESDAY, September 10, 2024

Mayor Beagle called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
Present:		Mayor:	P. Beagle  
			Deputy Mayor:	T. Rzeznik 
			Councilmembers:	P. Behrmann 
				K. Gottschall
				T. Gronlund-Fox 
				P. Sharpe (excused)
				R. Smiley 
				 
AGENDA CHANGES: 
Councilmember Gottschall moved Correspondence #1, Renton Sidewalk Placement Memorandum, to New Business #5

Councilmember Behrmann added New Business #6, Discussion Regarding Priority Waste

MINUTES:
[bookmark: _Hlk96414278]CM-09-120-24: Moved and seconded by Councilmember Gronlund-Fox and Deputy Mayor Rzeznik to approve the Regular City Council meeting minutes of August 27, 2024.
 
		Vote:   	                     Motion Carried


CORRESPONDENCE: 
1.) Renton Sidewalk Placement Memorandum (Moved to New Business #5)

CITY MANAGER REPORTS: 
1.) Fire Report – July 2024
2.) Police Report – July 2024

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox noticed the Fire Department’s response times were decreasing and thought that was wonderful.

Mayor Beagle agreed and thought the Fire Chief was doing a great job turning the Department around and increasing morale.   

CONSENT AGENDA: 
CM-09-121-24: Motion and seconded made by Deputy Mayor Rzeznik and Councilmember Gronlund-Fox to approve the Consent Agenda as presented which included:
1.) Approval to Receive and File:
a. DDA Minutes of June 25, 2024
b. DDA Minutes of August 8, 2024
2.) Recommendation to accept the Residential Sanitary Sewer Operations and Maintenance Agreement for the properties located at 1742 North Wixom Road and 1730 North Wixom Road, Wixom, Michigan and authorize the Mayor to sign the agreement.

 Vote: 					  		Motion Carried


CALL TO THE PUBLIC: 
There were no comments at this time. 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
1.) Consideration of a Second Reading and Adoption of an Amendatory Ordinance to Conditionally Rezone 7.2 Acres of the Property Located at 31201 Old Wixom Road, Parcel Identification Number 22-06-200-035 from Village Center Area – Core to Village Center Area – Transitional with the Conditions from the Applicant as Proposed and Authorize the Mayor to Sign the Agreement

CM-09-122-24:  Motion and seconded made by Councilmembers Smiley and Gronlund-Fox    to approve the adoption of an Amendatory Ordinance to Conditionally Rezone 7.2 Acres of the Property Located at 31201 Old Wixom Road, Parcel Identification Number 22-06-200-035 from Village Center Area Core to Village Center Area Transitional with the Conditions from the Applicant as Proposed and Authorize the Mayor to Sign the Agreement.

Mr. Benson said this item was consistent with the first reading of the amendatory ordinance that came before Council at their previous meeting on August 27, 2024. He briefly described the applicant’s intent to develop a condominium townhome project. If Council were to approve this motion, the zoning would be changed and the agreement with conditions would be signed by the Mayor. 

Councilmember Gottschall understood they were not approving the development but only the rezoning; however, he had some comments that he wanted to convey to the Planning Commission and to the applicant. He knew this was a unique parcel and switching the zoning made sense, but he hoped it would be developed in a mindful way. The development proposed included having condos along Pontiac Trail. He would like to see those units positioned so the front doors faced east/west creating a gateway entrance to the neighborhood. He thought that would help improve the appeal of the development. He recalled when Robertson Homes developed their additional phases (zoned VCA Core), they agreed not to have any front doors facing garages. He assumed if they held that stipulation within the VCA Core they could improve things when they were changing the zoning to VCA Transitional. He noticed the proposed development presented each building with its own parking lot with the front doors facing the parking lot.  It appeared to have more parking than the other developments within the VCA Core. He did not feel the current plan was a transition from VCA Core. He suggested the Planning Commission and the developers look at a development in Canton with the street name West Crystal Circle as that development had more of a town square feel where front doors were facing front doors, green space with garages and parking. He would support approving the zoning change, but he wanted to make sure when the development came to Council that it was built upon what they already had in the VCA Core and not an abundance amount of asphalt.  

  	 Vote: 					  		Motion Carried

2.) Recommendation to Approve the Second Reading and Adoption of an Amendatory Ordinance to Amend Title 18.00, Zoning, Chapter 18.16, Signs, Sections 18.16.020 and 18.16.070 to Clarify and Update Definitions, Sign Design Standards, Prohibited Signs and Appeals and Variances in the Village Center Area (VCA) Zoning Districts

CM-09-123-24:  Motion and seconded made by Deputy Mayor Rzeznik and Councilmember Behrmann to approve the adoption of an Amendatory Ordinance to Amend Title 18.00, Zoning, Chapter 18.16, Signs, Sections 18.16.020 and 18.16.070 to Clarify and Update Definitions, Sign Design Standards, Prohibited Signs and Appeals and Variances in the Village Center Area (VCA) Zoning Districts.

Mr. Benson said this item was consistent with the first reading of the ordinance that took place at the August 27, 2024 City Council meeting. At that Council meeting there was a request to change the sample image used for matching or stylistically similar awnings or projecting signs and so that picture was changed. 

  	 Vote: 					  		Motion Carried


[bookmark: _Hlk97562642]NEW BUSINESS:
1.) Discussion Regarding an Ordinance to Amend Title 9.00, Public Peace and Welfare, Chapter 9.16, Offenses Pertaining to Property, to Add a New Section 9.16.140, Graffiti and to Provide Penalties for Violations Thereof 

CM-09-124-24:  Motion and seconded made by Councilmembers Behrmann and Gronlund-Fox to discuss an ordinance to amend Title 9.00, Public Peace and Welfare, Chapter 9.16, Offenses Pertaining to Property, to add a new section 9.16.140, Graffiti and to provide penalties for violations thereof.

Mr. Benson said they wanted to start a conversation with City Council for adding a potential new ordinance section specifically pertaining to graffiti. They’ve seen graffiti become a slightly more common occurrence in Wixom. Currently they had the ability to take action against the property owner and offender via the Property Maintenance Code; however, as a municipality they had the ability to set their own specific or detailed rules. They’ve talked this over with the attorney and a draft graffiti ordinance was given to Council for their input.  

Mr. Brown said he was concerned about this as he’d seen it become a larger issue in other communities and didn’t want that for Wixom. He knew the City didn’t have a distinct graffiti ordinance and felt creating one would be an improvement as they would have something to use if they had to act and get items addressed more quickly. 

Mr. Benson said another positive to having a specific ordinance would be distinct clarification for the City’s ability to remove any graffiti. 

Councilmember Behrmann supported this for he figured the quicker you removed the graffiti the less likely it would be put back up. 

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik supported this ordinance but wanted the ordinance to clarify that the restitution would be paid directly to the property owner or the City depending on who paid to remove the graffiti. He doubted a $500 fine to the offender was sufficient. 

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox also supported the ordinance. She agreed that $500 was too low of a fine and suggested administration look into what other communities had as their fine. She asked how much time the businesses had to clean the graffiti. 

Mr. Benson said the business owner had roughly ten days to clean the graffiti. 

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox recommended administration look further into the fine amount and if ten days would become a hardship to the businesses. 

Councilmember Gottschall believed the fine should be increased from $500. He understood if the graffiti was cleaned up quickly that some people might think there wasn’t a point but someone else may appreciate a fresh canvass and just apply the graffiti again. He feared cleaning the graffiti could become a burden to the business owners. He asked administration to reconsider the amount of time they gave the property/business owners to clean the graffiti. 

Councilmember Behrmann mentioned there were three different classes of misdemeanors. The maximum fine for a 93-day misdemeanor was $500. Going above and beyond the 93-day misdemeanor moved prosecution from district court to circuit court. He thought they needed to take that into account. 

Mr. Brown said you could go with civil infraction and set a higher fine amount. He mentioned the fine was $500 but the individual would also pay the associated costs.

Councilmember Behrmann liked the idea of potential jail time for the offenses so he preferred keeping it a misdemeanor. 

Councilmember Smiley asked for clarification on who would be paying the fine.

Mr. Brown said the person that did the graffiti would be responsible for the fine and would be given a misdemeanor. The property owner would be responsible for the cost of cleaning the graffiti, and if the City cleaned it they would have to pay an additional 25%. 

CM-09-125-24:  Motion and seconded made by Deputy Mayor Rzeznik and Councilmember Behrmann to authorize a Public Hearing at the appropriate City Council Meeting for an ordinance to amend Title 9.00, Public Peace and Welfare, Chapter 9.16, Offenses Pertaining to Property, to add a new Section 9.16.140, Graffiti and to provide penalties for violations thereof. 

      	Vote: 					  		Motion Carried

2.) Recommendation to Authorize the Retention of Plante & Moran, PLLC of Detroit, Michigan as the City’s Auditors for a One-year Period Covering the Regular Audit of Fiscal Year 2023-2024 at a Cost Not to Exceed $75,755

CM-09-126-24: Motion and seconded made Councilmember Smiley and Deputy Mayor Rzeznik to approve the authorization to retain Plante & Moran, PLLC of Detroit, Michigan as the City’s auditors for a one-year period covering the regular audit of Fiscal Year 2023-2024 at a cost not to exceed $75,755.
[bookmark: _Hlk168296028]
Ms. Stamper indicated that this was the standard annual request to retain the services of Plante & Moran for the previous fiscal year’s audit. The total cost was $75,755 with F&V paying $14,795 of that amount. 

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox said she would like to bid this out next year to determine if the cost they’re paying was a fair price.

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik found the cost to be reasonable and knew that Plante & Moran had done a great job throughout the years as the City’s been with them since 1957. 

	
       Vote: 					  		Motion Carried





3.) Recommendation to Award the Bid for the Installation of a Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning Rooftop Unit on the Library and Community Center Building to Allied Building Service of Detroit, MI for a Total Price Not to Exceed $39,660 and Authorize the Associated Budget Amendment

CM-09-127-24:  Motion and seconded made Councilmembers Smiley and Behrmann              to approve the recommendation to award the bid for the installation of a heating, ventilation and air conditioning rooftop unit on the Library and Community Center building to Allied Building Service of Detroit, MI for a total price not to exceed $39,660 and authorize the associated budget amendment.

Mr. Sikma said $39,660 was the cost to replace a thirty-year-old HVAC unit at the library with broken air conditioning. They hoped to get this installed before December 31, 2024 so they could get a minor discount to this cost. 

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik thought this was a reasonable price for a 15-ton unit.

Councilmember Smiley asked if the library had air conditioning currently. Mr. Sikma said they did because they had other units that were still working. 

		Vote: 					  		Motion Carried
					

4.) Recommendation to Waive the Bid Process and Award the North Wixom Road Sidewalk Construction Project to Fonson, Inc. of Brighton, MI in an Amount Not to Exceed $983,838.59 and Authorize the Associated Budget Amendment

CM-09-128-24:  Motion and seconded made by Deputy Mayor Rzeznik and Councilmember Gronlund-Fox to approve the recommendation to waive the bid process and award the North Wixom Road sidewalk construction project to Fonson, Inc. of Brighton, Michigan in an amount not to exceed $983,838.59 and authorize the associated budget amendment. 

Mr. Sikma explained this project had been long time in the making as they’ve had a lot of hoops to jump through. This project was to create a sidewalk from Hopkins Drive down to Charms Road on the east side of Wixom Road. One of the biggest obstacles they’ve encountered was a stream that went from Loon Lake to the Norton Creek which required a permit from EGLE, which they’ve acquired. In addition, they’ve had to obtain several easements but specified they still needed three more. He indicated this project included planting trees, erecting a bridge over the creek and installing catch basins. In addition, they would install a new light at Charms Road for a safer pedestrian crossing.   

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox was happy to see this project coming to fruition. She asked if the bridge would be completed this year, and if they were close to obtaining the rest of the easements. Mr. Sikma confirmed the bridge would be made this year and thought they were reasonably close to obtaining all the easements based on some verbal agreements they’ve received. 

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox didn’t want to build the bridge and have it just sitting there without a sidewalk because they could not obtain all the easements. Mr. Sikma indicated that they could obtain the easements through eminent domain. 

Mr. Brown said the attorney indicated that they could proceed within eminent domain so they could start construction in the Spring of 2025. 

Councilmember Smiley commented that this cost a lot of money for a few blocks of sidewalk. He asked Mr. Sikma to explain what cost so much. 

Mr. Sikma said the bridge alone would costs $316,198 and they needed to have a bridge because of the stream. The sidewalk grading cost was $111,675, the traffic light cost $195,000 with the pedestrian controls and they presumed the sidewalk itself would cost about $360,966. 

Mayor Beagle established that they were asking to waive the bid process because when this was put out to bid on Michigan Inter-Governmental Trade Network (MITN), they only received one response and it was too high. He indicated that administration approached Fonson, Inc. and they agreed to perform the project at a lower cost.  

Councilmember Berhmann said that he didn’t want to vote no because it would shut this down but he thought this was very expensive considering they had a usable sidewalk on the other side of Wixom Road. He stated that he could potentially approve this if they’ve obtained all three easements before construction started and added a sidewalk in the section that didn’t have a sidewalk just south of this project. 

CM-09-129-24:  Motion and seconded made by Councilmembers Behrmann and Gronlund-Fox to approve the recommendation to waive the bid process and award the North Wixom Road sidewalk construction project to Fonson, Inc. of Brighton, Michigan in an amount not to exceed $983,838.59 and authorize the associated budget amendment contingent upon obtaining the remaining three property easements within this project and the one easement directly south of this project. 

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik asked if there were grant opportunities for this project and confirmed if this price was only available through the end of the year. Mr. Sikma explained how they’ve looked into grants and nothing seemed to fit for this project. He confirmed that Fonson, Inc. would only hold this price for the time being because it would take 4-5 months just to assemble the bridge. 

Mr. Brown wanted it to be known that if they were to proceed with the amended motion  they couldn’t be guaranteed the same pricing. He said Fonson, Inc. quoted $158,000 for the bridge pricing right away so they could get started in fabricating the bridge. He reiterated if they were to pass the amended motion with the $983,838.59 that would reflect an optimistic pricing that would likely need to be adjusted when they were ready to proceed. 

Mayor Beagle thought it was important to the residents to have a sidewalk on the east side of the road because most of them did not feel comfortable crossing Wixom Road with the speed and high traffic volumes. With this sidewalk they could safely walk all the way downtown without having to cross the Wixom Road. 

Councilmember Gottschall would feasibly guess if they retained the southernmost gap easement this project would need to be adjusted to include finishing that. He wasn’t sure how the amended motion would work necessarily. He asked if any trees that screened these properties from Wixom Road would be replaced. Mr. Sikma confirmed that new screening would be installed for those folks that were impacted. 

Councilmember Gottschall asked if they looked into other alternatives such as a bike path with barricades on that small stretch of Wixom Road in order to avoid building a bridge. 

Mr. Sikma said along that area the Road Commission for Oakland County wanted a buffer between the road and sidewalk.

Councilmember Gottschall was aware the lots near the potential sidewalk were extremely wet and often had pooled water. He didn’t know how much of a pain this would become on the sidewalk budget if the ground water saturated the base. He understood the rush to want to take advantage of better pricing but he thought they needed to perform a little more research. 

Mr. Sikma understood that was a low area so they planned to remove one culvert and perform $80,000 in grading to move the water further down toward the stream. 

Mr. Benson added that they would install five catch basins on the stretch south of the bridge. 

Councilmember Gottschall was having a difficult time wrapping his head around the cost of this project. He knew the residents wanted it but he had to wonder if they’d still want it knowing it cost this much. 

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox was aware that sidewalks cost a lot of money and if they wanted a sidewalk they’d have to pay for it. She didn’t think about the drainage issue so she felt better knowing they’ve taken that into consideration. She was comfortable moving forward once they had all the easements.

Councilmember Behrmann was concerned by the cost of this project and possibly not having thought everything through. He mentioned the map they received before included the project south of the bridge; however, they received another map tonight that did not include that. He recalled over the last two years many easements for this project came before City Council; nevertheless, they still needed to obtain four. He believed they were putting the cart before the horse and that disturbed him because it was such an astronomical expense. He figured this item was rushed to be put on the agenda as Council wasn’t given very much information up front. He appreciated that administration gave them additional information tonight, but he would have liked to see that part of the original packet so the residents and Council had time to review it. He would appreciate a complete packet in the future that included diagrams, maps and breakdown of how the money was being spent. He stood behind the amended motion even if that meant they had to re-bid this project. He believed they should not spend this amount of money if they couldn’t obtain all the easements. He added that he thought this sidewalk was needed but not in the way it was being presented. 

Councilmember Smiley supported getting the easements beforehand. He understood this wasn’t a normal sidewalk and it would cost more considering they had to build a bridge over the creek. He brought to light that a specific millage was created to pay for projects such as this. He wondered if this project wasn’t done, were there other sidewalks that were needed in the City. Mr. Sikma believed this project would be the most beneficial to residents. He mentioned that a sidewalk south of Wixom Road was needed but they would need to obtain easements for that location as well. He explained how difficult it had been to obtain the easements so they’d like to proceed with eminent domain. He said if they didn’t have the project distinguished then it wouldn’t help them when trying to acquire the easements.

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox questioned if it would help to have the project in order to obtain eminent domain. Mr. Sikma believed if they had the project ready to go then eminent domain would become important. 

Mr. Benson said an approval from City Council would assist them considerably; however, they’ve already completed so much to make an eminent case that the project was strong. 

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik was aware that traffic devices and controls were costly. He was in favor of the contingency amendment. 

Councilmember Gottschall wondered if they had a rough idea of how much money was brought in thus far by the Safety Path Millage. Ms. Stamper said this current year brought in $288,000; however, they had 1.5-million-dollar fund balance in the safety path account. 

    	  Vote: 					  		Motion Carried

5.) Renton Sidewalk Placement Discussion

Councilmember Gottschall appreciated that administration presented the Council with correspondence regarding the placement of the sidewalk at the Renton properties. In reviewing the documents, he thought they would have taken the feedback from the majority of Council in consideration. Based on administration’s reasoning, he doubted the likelihood of those items actually happening. For example, he did not believe that they would ever want to widen Wixom Road to 5 lanes at that location. Additionally, he thought a dedicated right-turn lane would be nice but doubted the railroad would want more road work and a turn lane over the railroad. He seemed to recall where nobody was in favor of on-street parking at that location. He could not understand why administration couldn’t meet in the middle with Council. He did not want to spend $30,000 on a sidewalk that was going to be torn out or made the property less desirable. It was obvious that administration and Council were not in alignment on this particular project. 

Councilmember Behrmann shared the same opinion of Councilmember Gottschall. He was disappointed to see this memo because it was written in direct opposition of the direction that was given to administration from Council. He didn’t think the location administration wanted for the sidewalk matched what they already had on Wixom Road or the renderings they’ve released to perspective developers. He recalled when they purchased the property they were not looking to expand Mack Park, but it seemed like at every stance the park was getting larger. He did not understand why administration attempted to make the decision against what they were directed to do. 

Mr. Benson said they provided a memo that included visuals so Council could see firsthand the sidewalk placement. He explained that the VCA Ordinance designated structures to be built no closer to the center line of Wixom Road than 60 feet. He thought leaving yourself 120 feet of right-of-way allowed for future development opportunities. It became very difficult to get the right-of-way back once you’ve allowed structures to be built. 

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik was in favor of protecting the right-of-way and making it consistent with the ordinance. He figured the developer would come in and do what they wanted anyway. 

Councilmember Smiley echoed Deputy Mayor Rzeznik’s comments. 

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox was torn because she could not understand how they couldn’t follow their own ordinance. Her main concern was having a sidewalk so close to Wixom Road. 

Mr. Benson thought they could put the sidewalk another 10 feet inward. He commented the sidewalk placement was not governed by the ordinance, it was the building placement that was.

Councilmember Behrmann questioned how many feet was between the road and the sidewalk in the current plan. Mr. Benson said between the back of curb and front of sidewalk was 26 feet of grass. Councilmember Behrmann did not want the sidewalk right next to Wixom Road but he didn’t think they needed 26 feet of grass between the street and where the sidewalk started. He suggested 10 feet of grass between Wixom Road and the sidewalk then another 10 feet between the sidewalk and the building.

Mr. Brown referenced the sidewalk at Wixom Station and knowing that sidewalk was 7 feet from the road. He figured that was far enough from Wixom Road to be safe so he suggested they build the sidewalk 10 feet off the roadway from the curb’s back-edge to the front-edge of sidewalk there would be 10 feet of space.  

The general consensus of Council was to proceed with building the sidewalk 10 feet off the roadway from the curb’s back-edge to the front-edge of the sidewalk. 

6.) Priority Waste Discussion

Councilmember Behrmann thought there was a lack of communication coming from the City to the residents about Priority Waste being late with the trash and recycling pickup. He suggested the City give notice to the residents asking them to share whether or not their trash was picked up. He believed not having any communication from the City wasn’t helpful as residents didn’t know if their trash was going to be missed. He would like to see a more active communication plan from the City going out to the residents and a more robust tracking system. He asked the information collected be shared with Council. 

Mayor Beagle did not think a single garbage company could take on seventy communities flawlessly. He knew that Priority Waste asked the City to give them ninety days to make the transition and improve. He suggested on day ninety-one if the service was not improved then they could act. He recognized they didn’t have many choices when it came to garbage pickup so he hesitated to press too hard.

Councilmember Gottschall agreed with the Mayor. He heard that the equipment they inherited from GFL was broken which only added to the mess. He suggested sending text messages to residents as well as email and social media. He knew that not everyone was on social media and posts got lost in the algorithm and news feeds. 

Mr. Brown said they would do a website banner, Facebook post and an email blast to notify residents. He commented that they did not always receive advance notice if they were not going to be finished picking up by the end of the day. He agreed to provide information to Council about the performance of Priority Waste. He stated that the City had 3 trucks for trash pickup, 2 trucks for recycling pickup and 2 trucks for compost pickup; however, if one of those vehicles were to break down then the pickup won’t be completed that day.

Councilmember Smiley agreed with Mayor Beagle and liked the idea of notifying the residents when the trash would be delayed. He wondered how many calls to complain that garbage wasn’t being picked up. Mr. Sikma thought it averaged about twenty calls a week.  

CALL TO THE PUBLIC: 
There were no comments at this time. 
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CITY MANAGER COMMENTS: 
Mr. Brown encouraged folks to sign up for email notification so they could get announcements from the City on what’s up and coming. Also, he reminded everyone that Daylight Saving Time is November 3rd and they should change their smoke detector batteries as well as their clocks. He mentioned that leaf collection would be coming up soon and that information was available on www.wixomgov.org. They planned to evaluate the food scrap pilot program ending on December 11th. They would evaluate the program to determine if it will come back next spring. 

Mr. Benson reminded everyone to attend the DDA Block Party on Saturday, September 21st from 3:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.

COUNCIL COMMENTS: 
Councilmember Smiley had no comments.

Councilmember Gronlund-Fox suggested more education be given to residents regarding the food scrap program. They need to know why the program was important and exactly how they could partake in the program. 
 
Councilmember Gottschall had no comments. 

Councilmember Behrmann thanked Wixom Towing for clearing the trees that blocked the entrance to his subdivision. He also thanked the DPW for spending an entire day cleaning the downed trees in his subdivision from the recent storm. 

Deputy Mayor Rzeznik said that Spurt had a great educational piece on the food scrap program. If the program continued next season perhaps administration put that information out on social media and the website. 

Mayor Beagle reminded everyone that Barkin’ in the Park was this Sunday. He mentioned that on October 12th the Fire Department would host their Annual Open House from 10:00 a.m. until 2:00 p.m. and the Parks and Recreation would host their Annual Fall Fest from 5:00 p.m. until 8:00 p.m. 

ADJOURNMENT: 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:21 p.m.

Crystal Opalko
City Clerk
[bookmark: _GoBack]																			______________________
		Patrick Beagle, MayorApproved:
Sept. 24, 2024

	
		______________________
		Crystal Opalko, City Clerk

